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Home Office
Hazel Blears MP MINISTER OF STATE
50 Queen Anne's Gate, London SW1H 9AT
Dear Colleague,
05 MAR 2004
TETRA HEALTH ISSUES
My colleague Melanie Johnson wrote to you on 21 January about mobile phones and health. I want to take this opportunity to update you on TETRA health issues, which I know have been of concern to some of your constituents.
TETRA is the technology used by Airwave, the new police radio system. Airwave was commissioned in 2000 to provide the police service in England, Wales and Scotland with modem voice and data communications. The service is already available to 31 forces and we expect the rollout to complete by mid-2005. Nearly 40,000 police users are already enjoying the benefits of their new radio system, which is making a real difference to the safety and efficiency of policing.
One of the crucial features of TETRA is the quick setting up of group calls, which is essential when dealing with safety-of-life incidents. TETRA also has the ability to cope with very high peak demand, so that police operations are not hindered when many police officers need to communicate at the scene of a major incident. Another essential feature is the high standard of encryption available to government TETRA users, which means that criminals cannot eavesdrop on police communications.
The Airwave network has been designed to provide excellent coverage all over the country, so that police officers can operate safely wherever they are. This means that a number of new masts are needed and that mmO2, the Airwave contractor, has to balance residents' wishes with the necessity to ensure that police needs are satisfied.

The TETRA standard was developed in the early 1990's by the European Telecommunications Standards Institute. There were no particular health concerns about TETRA until the publication of the Stewart Report on Mobile Phones and Health in May 2000. Although the Stewart report did not make any specific recommendations about TETRA, it mentioned scientific work indicating that radio signals with modulations around 16 Hz might have an effect on calcium exchanges in cells. The Stewart report stated that the evidence was inconclusive and that no obvious health effects had been demonstrated, but recommended a precautionary approach in future technology developments.
Because the signals from TETRA handsets contain a modulation at 17.6 Hz, we asked the National Radiological Protection Board's independent Advisory Group on Non-ionising Radiation (AGNIR) for further advice. In 2001, the AGNIR experts published a comprehensive report on "Possible health effects from TETRA" (available at www.nrpb.org). The AGNIR report concluded that "Although areas of uncertainty remain about the biological effects of low level RF radiation in general, including modulated signals, current evidence suggests that it is unlikely that the special features of TETRA mobile terminals and repeaters pose a hazard to health"
I am aware that some members of the public are concerned about TETRA masts. However the AGNIR report confirms that signals from TETRA masts are not modulated at 17.6 Hz: "It is notable that the signals from TETRA base stations are not pulsed, whereas those from mobile terminal and repeaters are". In their recently published follow-up to the Stewart report ("Health effects from radiofrequency electromagnetic fields", also available at www.nrpb.org). the AGNIR experts confirmed that there was no reason to treat TETRA masts differently from other mobile phone masts. Independent checks have confirmed that signals from Airwave masts are hundreds of times below international health and safety guidelines in areas accessible to the public. Results from these audits will shortly be available on the Ofcom website (www.ofcom.org.uk).
The AGNIR experts made recommendations for long-term research which we have taken forward with an extensive programme of work monitored by world- class independent experts. The Defence Science and Technology Laboratory (dstl) has now completed the first stage of its work on the possible biological effects of TETRA, showing that TETRA has no effect on calcium exchanges in cells - the main concern of the Stewart report.
Further work to see whether TETRA has any effects on cognitive performance is underway. We have also commissioned a national health monitoring study of police Airwave users to ensure that high quality epidemiological data are available in the longer term. In her letter of 21 January 2004 about mobile phones and health, Melanie Johnson mentioned the Mobile Telecommunications and Health Research programme. The Home Office is funding several studies on TETRA health issues as an adjunct to that programme. Further information on the Home Office programme of work on TETRA health and safety issues is available, at www.homeoffice.gov.uk/docs/tetra.html.
HAZEL BLEARS
I hope that this information will be helpful to you when answering constituents' queries about the Airwave radio system.
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